WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 3 OCTOBER 2016


Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 3 October 2016 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor R Bowrah (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, G Copley, P Critchard, A Govier, G James, J Lloyd, J Reed, P W Sparrow J Thorne and V Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Gill Croucher (Assistant to the Clerk)
104. APOLOGIES
Councillors Biscoe, Brown and Hunt
105. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Govier declared a personal interest as a member of Somerset County Council.
Councillors Bowrah, James, Govier, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 

106. MINUTES

The minutes of Council Planning meeting and Council on 5 September 2016 copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

107. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting.
108. POLICE REPORT 
A report on recent police activity in the town was submitted. 

109. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Dave Mitton referred to the recent Beating of the Bounds event which had been successful. He thanked Councillor Gary James, Tom Borg and Jenny Dilly for their help.
On behalf of the Friends of Wellington Park he informed the Council that the organisation had been disappointed with the support it had received from TDBC (although this was no reflection on the staff that worked for it). Consequently the Friends group would be considering a suggestion at its forthcoming AGM that responsibility for the Park be passed to the Town Council.

(b) Isabel Ward asked if any progress had been made in relation to the condition of the roundabout at Cades Farm.

She thanked the Mayor for the contribution that had been made following the Civic Service to the Churches Together Christmas Lunch. The “Sheep Project” was to be run again this year.

She also drew attention to the continued problem caused by pigeons roosting in and around the buildings at Cornhill and asked that pressure continue to be put on the appropriate owners to try and solve the problem.

(c) Diana Land asked that action be taken to clear the overgrown track that ran from Scotts Lane to Pyles Thorne. 
(The Mayor suspended Standing Orders to allow Dave Mitton to explain the problems that had been experienced the last time an attempt was made to clear this track, which was not a Definitive footpath).
(d) Sally Hooper asked if the Council’s plans were in place for the Christmas Lights Switch On on 3 December. She reported that a number of traders would be having their own switch on event at the earlier date of 19 November
110. FOOD FAIR

Councillor Barr drew attention to a number of perceived issues that he had been told had detracted from the organisation and running of this years’ Food Fair. He specifically mentioned a number of local traders who he understood were less than happy with this year’s arrangements. Although he had not attended the event himself he had been informed that it had lost much of its local feel.
(The Mayor suspended Standing Orders to allow Beverley and Sarah Milner Simmonds, the organisers of the event, to respond).

They explained their booking policy and gave details of the action they had taken to give all local traders an opportunity to take part. They had taken over the organisation of the event this year and as a result a number of changes had been made. Much had, however, remained the same. They were grateful for the contribution that had been made by the team of local volunteers. They were keen to continue to make it a free family day out and were happy to hear suggestions on how it might be improved next year.

Members congratulated Beverley and Sarah on the success of the event (despite the weather) and agreed that there had been many positives. However, there was a general feeling that the usual community feel was somewhat missing this year. It was acknowledged there had been challenges this year but it was hoped the organisers would be able to build on it for future events. The Town Council were very supportive of the event and grateful for the hard work the organisers had both put in to take it forward.

As plans progressed for next year it would be helpful if the proposals could be shared with the Council

111. GRANTS

(a) Wellington Business Association

An application for grant had been received from the Wellington Business Association. A contribution of £500 had been requested towards the overall cost of £1067 for producing the hand drawn Wellington Free Guide, The map was first published in 2012 and had now been updated by the Business Association. It aimed to support local businesses and encourage visitors to return to the town.

The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee. Unfortunately the application had been submitted retrospectively which was not in accordance with the Council’s Grants policy. The Committee had therefore recommended that the application be declined but that further consideration be given at a future meeting to a contribution being made from the Promotion of Wellington fund.

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed.
112. MANTLE STREET RE-SURFACING AND WHITE LINING
Plans to resurface Mantle Street and other locations within the town were imminent. It was understood, however, that there were no plans to replace the white, advisory lines that currently controlled the parking etc in that area. Whilst these lines were not legally enforceable they played a vital role in promoting road safety and maintaining good neighbourly relations. 
RESOLVED that a site meeting be arranged with the appropriate officer from the Traffic and Transport Development Group.
 
113. PARKING ISSUES - PRIORY, WELLINGTON
The Town Council had been asked for its views on the possibility of extending the double yellow lines already in place in Priory to cover the full extent of the road, at least on the school side.

Complaints had been received from residents who could not get out of their driveways due to inconsiderate parking. There had also been occasions when large articulated lorries could not negotiate the bends because of vehicles parked on the corners.
RESOLVED that a site meeting be arranged with the appropriate officer from the Traffic and Transport Development Group and that discussions be requested with a view to a comprehensive review of on street parking in the town.
 
114. TONEDALE MILL – SECURITY

At the meeting in August this year the Council and the Police reiterated its concern over the lack of security at Tonedale Mill. TDBC had sent a letter to the owners requiring them to secure the site by no later than 30 July 2016. TDBC were encouraged to implement legal proceedings if necessary.

No action had been taken to secure the site so the TDBC Legal Team had now been instructed to carry out court action to secure the site.

RESOLVED that the position be noted.
115.  THE 2017/18 LOCAL GOVERNMENT FINANCE SETTLEMENT

Submitted details of the Government consultation on proposals to extend referendum principles to all parish and town councils. It was noted that the consultation now proposed imposing the cap on all councils. The principles for town and parish would be the same as for shire districts, which permitted increases of less than 2% or up to and including £5, whichever was the higher, without triggering a referendum. Amounts above this would require a referendum, which the council would have to pay for. It was felt that this proposal should be strongly resisted. Although it would not be applicable to this Council at the present time, if the principle was established there would be great difficulty in resisting it in the future. 
RESOLVED that the DCLG be informed that local parish and town councils were an important part of communities and local democracy. It was vital that local councils continued to have the freedom and flexibility to raise the resources they needed to invest in local services, especially at a time when they were taking on services and assets from principal councils, often much valued services which would otherwise cease completely and which communities wanted to see continue. This Council was therefore extremely concerned that the consultation published by the government included proposals to extend council tax referendums to some or all local councils. It was therefore opposed to proposals by the government to extend council tax referendum principles to some or all local councils.
(Rebecca Pow M.P. to be informed of this Council’s views).

116. ALLOTMENTS COMMITTEE

The minutes of a meeting of Allotments Committee held on 19 September 2016 were submitted. 

RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made be noted.

117. YOUTH VOICE

The Town Clerk reported that he had recently met with local youth workers to review the operation of the Youth Voice scheme. 
RESOLVED that the action being taken to refresh Youth Voice be noted.
118. FUTURE OF YOUTH CENTRE

It was reported that the Somerset Rural Youth Project had indicated that it intended discontinuing the provision of the youth service at the Youth Centre. The youth service was provided by SRYP on behalf of the Wellington Community Support Services Ltd. The Town Council contributed towards the cost of providing a youth worker for one evening per week (£5,500 in 2015/16). Discussions would shortly be taking place with youth workers at the Centre with a view to the service continuing.
RESOLVED that the report be noted.

119.SOMERSET ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS – AGM

Councillor Lloyd submitted details of the SALC AGM .
RESOLVED that the report be noted and Councillor Lloyd be thanked for her attendance and for keeping the Council informed.

120. THE DIP, PRIORY

Councillor Critchard took the opportunity to thank those responsible for getting Deane DLO to clear the overgrown vegetation at The Dip.
121. SERVICES OF REMEMBRANCE 2016

Submitted a letter from the Royal British Legion Wellington Branch inviting the Mayor and Councillors to this year’s Services of Remembrance.
122.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2016 to 31 August 2016 was £208,389 and the expenditure for the same period was £59,217. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed.

123. ANNUAL REPORT OF EXTERNAL AUDITOR – Grant Thornton 
The Town Clerk reported that the annual audit of the Town Council’s accounts carried out by Grant Thornton UK, on behalf of the Audit Commission had now been completed and was satisfactory.

RESOLVED that the report be noted.
124. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-

(a) HMRC - £93.20 - September deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £306.90 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £80 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £81.02 – Telephone and broadband

(f) SAGE - £403.20 – Renewal of payroll licence

(g) Councillor Lloyd - £23.20 – Travel allowance

(h) TDBC - £250 – quarterly rental for 28 Fore Street

(i) Grant Thornton - £480 – 2016 Audit Fee

(j) Hinewood - £10 – Cleaning office windows

(k) EDF - £123.66 – Electricity charges for 28 Fore Street

(l) Wellington Community Centre - £41 – Hire of hall

(m) Ready Bready Dough - £675 – Civic Service

(n) Ready Bready Dough - £202 – Carnival hospitality

(o) URC - £96 – Hire of hall
The meeting ended at 8.37p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Bob Bowrah BEM
Mayor
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